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District 6 Mid-Year Board Meeting

Ontario, California
Friday January 28, 2005

CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS

Meeting called to order at 9:05 a.m. by President Zaki Mustafa, who asked for self-introductions.  The following persons were in attendance during all or part of the day.

Board Members:
Zaki Mustafa, President

Ken Ackeret, Vice-President

Dalene J. Whitlock, Secretary-Treasurer

Randy McCourt, Past President

Pat Noyes, International Director
Rock Miller, International Director
Rory Grindley, International Director
Jenny Grote, District Administrator
John Kerenyi, WesternITE Managing Editor
Guests:
Tim Harpst, International President

Rich Romer, International Vice-President
Bob Grandy, Sacramento LAC Chair
Michael Sanderson, Kalispell LAC Chair
Julie Townsend, Advisory Committee
Walter Okitsu, California Registration Chair
Jennifer Rosales, Career Guidance Chair/ Portland LAC Chair

Walt Stringer, Legislative Chair
Steve Sasaki, Membership Chair
Alyssa Reynolds, Student Initiatives Chair
Karen Aspelin, Technical Chair
Michelle Norsten, Vendor Representative
Ray Chong, Central Coast Section

Ahmed Aburahmah, California Border Section

Jim Harris, Riverside/San Bernardino Section

Glen Pedersen, Southern California Section
Sunil Rajpal, Southern California Section
Monica Suter, Southern California Section
Pat Gibson, Student Initiatives Committee
APPROVAL OF AGENDA *

M/S Randy McCourt/Dalene Whitlock to approve agenda; passed unanimously.

I.
ITEMS OF RECORD/CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Items of Record

1. Accept Resignation of WesternITE Technical Editor (Aug 16, 2004)

2. Appointment of Michelle Norsten, Vendor Chair (Sept 04 – Sept 07)

3. Appointment of Tom Clausen to the Advisory Committee (Nov 04)

4. Appointment of Randy McCourt to Chair D6 Nominating Committee (Sept 04)

5. Appointment of Nate Larsen as LAC Chair for the 2009 Denver Meeting

6. Appointment of Nate Larsen as WesternITE Technical Editor (Dec 04 – Dec 07)

7. Appointment of Pat Gibson as D6 Endowment Fund Administrator (Sept 04)

8. Completion of Contract with West Coast Hotel for 2005 Annual Meeting in Kalispell, MT
9. Replacement of Nomination Committee members from Past Section/Chapter Presidents

10. Issuance of Data Collection Fund Awards

B. Consent Agenda
1. Approval of June 20, 2004, Board Meeting Minutes

2. Approval of June 22, 2004, Business Meeting Minutes

3. Approval of Changes to ITE Student Chapter Advisors

4. Approval of Update to the District 6 Travel Policy

5. Approval of President Role and Responsibilities

6. Approval of Audit and Tax Accountant Role and Responsibilities

Rory Grindley asked that the June 20, 2004, Board Meeting minutes be pulled from the consent agenda.  
M/S Randy McCourt/Zaki Mustafa to approve consent items B2-B6; approved.

Rory Grindley and Pat Noyes offered revisions to the June 20, 2004, meeting minutes.  
M/S Randy McCourt/Rory Grindley to approve minutes with changes as discussed; approved.

Zaki Mustafa discussed his appointment of an administrator (Pat Gibson) for the proposed Endowment Fund.  Julia Townsend described her desire to have a grassroots effort with each Section having one or two key people to contact agencies and members through telephone calls and letters to ask for donations.

II.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT (Zaki Mustafa) 

President Zaki Mustafa described his activities over the past six months, as detailed in his report, particularly the opportunity he has had to recognize members for their contributions.  Distribution of the agenda package electronically was discussed.  Rock Miller suggested that it may be worthwhile to create separate documents for some of the larger sections.  It was noted that a hard copy should always be prepared for the District Administrator’s files.

III.
VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT (Ken Ackeret)
Ken Ackeret provided details of the 2003/2004 budget year.  There was a slight negative balance for the year, but less than was anticipated in the budget.  Rock Miller asked about the year-end budget numbers, and whether we operated at a negative with the Sacramento meeting excluded.  Randy McCourt noted that if the financial balances of the Annual Meeting and WesternITE are deducted, we operated at a loss.

IV.
SECRETARY/TREASURER’S REPORT (Dalene Whitlock) 

Dalene Whitlock described the current financial state of District 6.  Zaki Mustafa entertained discussion of reasonable costs for District representatives to travel to the Melbourne meeting.  Based on the round numbers developed, it appears that it will cost on the order of $3000-$3500 for the International Directors.  Rory Grindley suggested early reimbursement for airfare.  Zaki Mustafa suggested paying for Ken Ackeret’s trip more fully, perhaps by including hotel.  
M/S Randy McCourt/Rory Grindley to set guidelines for this year’s International Meeting at $3,500 for International Directors and $2,000 for incoming President Ken Ackeret; approved. 

V. 
PAST PRESIDENT’S REPORT  (Randy McCourt)
Randy McCourt detailed his activities compiling a complete electronic database of charters for all of the Sections and Student Chapters.  Jim Harris asked if he could get a copy of the Riverside/San Bernardino Section’s.  Randy McCourt noted the efforts of Rock Miller and Zaki Mustafa to re-energize the Central California Section.  Jon Pascal will be posting the “Benefits of ITE” on the web, so future comments should be forwarded to him.  Work continues on a historic listing of committee chairs that will be posted on the website.  The benefits of the WeWrite program and the ability for ITE to use their product were discussed, although there is nothing budgeted that could fund their activity.

Randy McCourt discussed the strategic plan and the need for the Board to have some goals that support the strategic plans through specific actions.  Board members contributed specific goals as follows.

Zaki Mustafa indicated his interest in getting the endowment fund going, and moving forward with a mentoring program.  The Board must be involved in order for the mentoring program to be successful.

Rock Miller noted that the student initiatives are an important goal; no special focus is needed, but our current effort should be maintained.  Career development is being handled at the International level, particularly for existing members.  We haven’t made enough progress in terms of promoting the profession, and he would be willing to put some effort toward this.

Pat Noyes and Rory Grindley indicated that they had no specific goals to add.  Rory noted that he sees career development as a different issue than student initiatives, and we need to do something above what International is doing.

Dalene Whitlock indicated that she would like to see the student initiatives emphasis pushed down to the high school level.  Career decisions are often made that early, and many potential traffic engineers never hear about our field.  Several members, including Jenny Grote and Alyssa Reynolds, discussed outreach programs in their Sections or that they have participated in personally.  The need for better access to presentation materials appropriate for younger age groups was discussed.  There was consensus that there needs to be a repository for presentations that all of the members can access.  Southern California Section has a high school coordinator that sets up presentations and shadowing programs.  Randy McCourt said that we should be taking advantage of “Walk to School” days and other similar transportation related events to bring attention to the profession.

Ken Ackeret suggested that select portions of the strategic plan be published in the WesternITE when space is available.  He would like to see a Traffic Safety initiative associated with Boy/Girl Scouts.  Rory Grindley noted that while most of our strategic plan is self-serving, this would be an initiative aimed at serving the public.

Tim Harpst provided insight on International’s strategic plan.  He noted that there is a commitment at that level to work with schools and develop presentations appropriate to various school levels.

Rich Romer also noted while many members have developed relationships with or career oriented presentations for schools, they are not well-documented; rather, they are very individualized and personal, and need to be made more universally useful.

Randy McCourt supports Saturday evening events at the Annual Meeting as well as a “bathtub” event during the International Meeting.  He suggested that the Board look for up and coming members in their individual Sections that can be recommended for Technical Committees.

Pat Noyes had comments on the Organization Chart for the Strategic Plan.
Action Item – Randy McCourt to submit an updated graphic for final review before posting it.
VI.
INTERNATIONAL DIRECTORS’ REPORTS (Pat Noyes, Rock Miller, Rory Grindley) 
Pat Noyes indicated that she has had a full slate of travel, including a trip to Hawaii to meet with the Section and the LAC and view the facility.  She commended the efforts of the Section to date, particularly LAC Chair Cathy Leong, and the Section’s appreciation of the help they are getting from the Southern California Section.  She also had a very rewarding time with MSU students, including a number of technical tours in the Denver area.  Pat is changing her role on Committees at the International level.  She is going to chair the committee to choose the site for the 2012 International Meeting in District 6.

Rock Miller has been to three California sections where he presented information on the Institute’s learning CDs.  His notes on the October Board meeting will be in WesternITE.  He will be working with Pat on the 2012 site selection.

Rory Grindley reported that he attended the Board meetings in August and October, and is getting a feel for the direction of the International Board.
VII.
INTERNATIONAL PRESIDENT/VICE-PRESIDENT COMMENTS (Tim Harpst, Rich Romer) 
International President Tim Harpst thanked District 6 for all the work done at the District level.  The International Board changes by at least five members every year, and he looks forward to working with the new Board members.  As President, he has an opportunity to assign new chairs, and he has been trying to make sure that there is good diversity in terms of geography, sex and ethnicity.  Work is being done to set policies for joint International/District meetings.  Earl Newman of District 4 and Alfred Guebert of District 7 are the candidates for Vice-President in 2005.  District 6 leaders were asked to encourage member of their home Sections to attend the Spring meeting in Las Vegas.  More round table discussions are anticipated at this meeting, allowing for more interaction and participation.  He also asked for help in promoting the professional development CDs among the Sections.  The CDs include teacher notes and workbooks, and are accredited for CEUs.  All the money from sale of these CDs goes back in to developing additional courses.

International Vice-President Rich Romer underscored the desire for members to come to the Spring meeting in Las Vegas.  While past meetings have been in campus settings, this will be at the Flamingo.  There will be an expanded exhibitor area for this meeting.  The Leadership Development Task Force includes a wide range of individuals with varying experience, but all with interest in further developing the leadership of the Institute.  The initial task is to determine what various Districts and Sections are doing now, and compile the resources to make them more readily available.  They will be reviewing the leadership manual, and reporting on that in Las Vegas.  They will solicit input from many leaders through emails.  Rich asked that the members in attendance forward any information they have to him.

Rich Romer discussed the Joint Meeting Policy proposal, which in large part responds to comments from the District 6 Board.  The proposed policy includes provisions for revenue sharing, marketing, and other issues.  The International Board is soliciting comments on this policy for discussion in Las Vegas.  Tim Harpst asked that the District 6 Board provide comments.  Randy McCourt discussed District 6’s stance that the Joint meetings should result in the District breaking even; the process for reaching this is not as important as the final financial result.  Pat Noyes discussed the District-only events at a joint meeting, and the extra cost associated with these events above and beyond the cost of registering for the International meeting.  Because of these concerns, the “break-even” rule may not be feasible or reasonable.  She noted that we may need to decide if it’s worth it to us as a District to have joint meetings, even if there is a cost to the District.  Meals are fairly easy to identify and attach a cost to; more difficult to assess are things like the student competition, spouse gifts, although perhaps these could be covered by sponsorships.  A firm could sponsor an event, such as the Traffic Bowl.  As proposed by District 6, if District 6 brings in a sponsor, we would keep 2/3 and assign 1/3 to International.  It was noted that the vendor booths may be a more consistent revenue source.  Rather than a flat $50, a percentage basis was suggested.  Tim Harpst said that an index was initially considered, but dismissed in favor of a simpler flat rate that could be adjusted every few years.  Rory Grindley noted that in Seattle there was little room for the LAC to negotiate prices for meals or other District 6 events because the event was not held in the hotel itself, so having ITE negotiate the contract without input from the District is an issue.  Pat Noyes reiterated that it is our choice whether or not we participate in joint meetings, so we just have to decide if it is sufficient benefit to continue doing so under the policy as established by International.  We are unlikely to reach a point where we do not have to subsidize District events at a Joint meeting.  Rich Romer indicated that the 1999 LAC came out $11,000 ahead, and Rory Grindley confirmed that in 2003 Seattle made about $5000.  Julie Townsend noted that the Seattle LAC decided not to incur some of the normal expenses to offset the reduced income stream.  Randy McCourt clarified that the biggest reason for his concern is that it is otherwise very difficult for the LAC to keep all of the budget items in line.  It is impractical for International to organize the Annual meetings every year under different guidelines depending on what District the meeting will be held in, however, the District 6 Board needs to understand in advance the potential fiscal liability of a joint meeting.  This new policy will allow consistent application to the meetings in all Sections.  Pat stressed that the message going to International should be about the policy, and not the specific numbers.  Ken Ackeret concurred that the guidelines need to be in the best interest of both International and District, and be very simple.  

Funding for District-only events may best be achieved through sponsorships.  Rory Grindley noted that program structure, publicity dollars for the LAC, and funds for the LAC debriefing are not currently included in the policy and should be addressed.  Jenny Grote noted that there is a need to appoint LAC chairs more than two years in advance.  Jim Harris noted that fixing attendance at 30 for receptions may not work well for District 6; it is unclear if that includes spouses and members who would be invited anyway at the International level.  Rich Romer thanked the District for all the comments on the policy.

Action – Randy McCourt to collate everyone’s comments with input and assistance from Rory Grindley and provide them to Tim Harpst. 

Pat Noyes asked if we should start working on updating the LAC handbook now, but it seems more appropriate to wait until after Kalispell.  

Zaki Mustafa indicated his appreciation to Tom Brahms for the way he dealt with the City of LA and their agency membership rates when the number of members decreased.

VIII.
DISTRICT ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT (Jenny Grote) 

Jenny Grote stated her joy at being back on the Board and surprise at the extensive number of documents that Wes Pringle turned over to her, which added to her files resulted in a huge amount of documentation.  She discussed her efforts since June looking for another accountant with experience with 501(C)3 organizations.  She received bids from two firms; both had estimated fees similar to what we are currently paying.  Accountants should be able to import our Quicken files into Quickbooks or Peachtree.
Action – Zaki Mustafa and Jenny Grote to meet with the current accountant’s assistant and one other candidate to determine if we should continue with our current accountant or change to a new one.  

Jenny Grote requested that each Section provide the most current copies of their Charter and By-Laws as she is trying to get as much information as possible in electronic format.  She is compiling policies, including going through old minutes to find all of them and determine which is the most recent.  Pat Noyes noted that all documents submitted should have revision dates on them.  

IX.
WESTERNITE MANAGING EDITOR’S REPORT (John Kerenyi) 

Zaki Mustafa commended the great job John Kerenyi is doing with WesternITE.  John Kerenyi noted his appreciation to have the new Technical Editor, Nate Larson, on board.  He is now working on collections.  The January/February issue is currently being held up because he has not received the mailing list from Headquarters.  There has been a request from U C Berkeley about running information on their training as a continuous ad.  Discussion ensued about charging them at the same rate as other advertisers, if we even want to accommodate the request.  This type of information is run on a space-available basis, so committing about half a page may not always be possible.  Because they charge a fee for the courses, it does not seem reasonable to give them a discounted rate.  Rock Miller noted that they rely upon ITE to advertise and promote their classes and are already getting a good service from us, so a reduced rate is not reasonable.  The Board direction was therefore to collect normal advertising fees, but it is left up to the editor to determine if there is room for their ad or not.  A $50 fee has been added for logo placement, and many of the firms are doing that.  The 75th anniversary logo has been incorporated in the masthead.

X.
WEBSITE MANAGER’S REPORT (Jon Pascal)
In Jon Pascal’s absence, Zaki Mustafa noted that the website is getting more than 4000 hits per month.  Considerably more information is needed before any action can be taken on the request to move forward to allow on-line registration for the annual meeting.  Electronic registration will not be considered for Kalispell, and we can discuss the issue further based on additional information at that time.
Action – Jon Pascal to provide additional information regarding on-line registration.

XI.
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
A.
ADVISORY COMMITTEE REPORT (Julie Townsend)
Julie Townsend thanked the committee members who have provided invaluable input.  The committee’s first task was to try and develop a framework for an Endowment fund to provide a continuing stream of revenue for the student initiatives, such a free registration, student chapter travel, data collection and other student subsidies.  Their framework indicates who should contribute, a tiered contribution level, a way to recognize contributors, a target amount, a way to distribute a contribution over time, and guidelines for the leadership to solicit contributions.  Headquarters was contacted regarding managing this type of fund. Compliance with appropriate tax laws will need to be confirmed.  A fund manager will need to be established, and policies relative to the Accountant may need to be updated.  This fund will allow members to help the students on a perpetual basis.  The draft policy should be modified to strike references to young professionals.

Pat Noyes asked about the need for both a Fund administrator and executive.  Randy McCourt clarified that the administrator is not a member, but a financial consultant, while the executive is a member who reports to the Board, but who cannot be a Board member under California tax law.  Rory Grindley noted that having a financial advisor may be a benefit in terms of our other investments as well.  Tim Harpst noted that International learned quickly that a succinct statement of the purpose of the fund is needed to get support.  Also, if a contributor makes a commitment to donate over time, someone has to make sure to get the subsequent payments.  By Kalispell, Zaki Mustafa would like to have the structure in place to start collecting funds, including the “brochure” that defines the fund and helps members understand why they should donate.  Further, Alyssa Reynolds is directed to work with Pat Gibson to establish a framework showing what the money will be used for and when, as well as ensuring that appropriate tax implications are addressed as the fund is established, so that everything that needs to be done is complete by Kalispell to allow the District to start collecting funds.  
M/S Rock Miller/Randy McCourt to establish an endowment fund for student initiatives with a friendly amendment from Rory Grindley for the President to report to the Board monthly.

Julie discussed ongoing work to update the by-laws to allow e-balloting.  The policy relative to changing the charter is unclear; Julie Townsend suggests that it be included either on a special ballot or the 2006 ballot.  Zaki Mustafa asked that language be added to indicate that petitions will not be accepted until after the slate of candidates is set.  A number of editorial comments were provided.  To take action on these changes, they need to be published in WesternITE and a 60-day comment period allowed.  
M/S Randy McCourt/Zaki Mustafa that the draft by-laws, as edited, be published in March/April WesternITE. 

Action – Julie Townsend to update draft by-law changes to reflect comments and provide for publication.

Rory Grindley noted the need for clarification in the Charter relative to the method for updating the by-laws, in particular the need for a secret ballot.  
M/S Randy McCourt/Rory Grindley to prepare the changes to the Charter for the ballot this Spring, including posting on the website. 

The LAC handbook has been updated to reflect information obtained from all the recent LACs.  Zaki Mustafa thanked Julie Townsend for the hard work on this effort and noted that it is posted on the website.


B.
TECHNICAL COMMITTEE REPORT (Karen Aspelin)
Karen Aspelin noted that Section reports have been posted on the website, with winning reports noted.  Five student chapters participated in the data collection effort last year, and all that work has now been completed.  An RFP sent out in October resulted in nine proposals, four of which were selected for funding.  There were many outstanding proposals, so funding for additional reports was discussed.  Zaki Mustafa noted that some firms have indicated willingness to sponsor student papers; this may be an avenue for getting additional funds.  Some of the data collection efforts would be very pertinent for funding by private firms, so this may work well.  The budget of $5,000 has been allocated to the top proposals.  Zaki Mustafa knows of a vendor willing to sponsor two projects, and we can likely find more vendors to fund additional projects if desired.  Ken Ackeret noted that considerable effort went into developing the budget, and increasing the funding level does not seem appropriate.  Rock Miller noted that the sponsors may expect more acknowledgement than we currently give.  Pat Noyes said that we should set up a structure for sponsored projects, and not just make this type of decision without better definition.  Michelle Norston noted that the vendors could contract with the schools directly.  Jennifer Rosales asked if the results will be presented in Kalispell.  If there is an appropriate session, they could be given time for a short presentation.

C.
MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT (Dave Butzier)
Dave Butzier was unable to attend, and has tendered his resignation as Membership Committee Chair.  Steve Sasaki has been appointed as his replacement.

D.
LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE REPORT (Walt Stringer)
Walt Stringer was unavailable to present his report.

E.
CALIFORNIA TRAFFIC ENGINEERING REGISTRATION COMMITTEE REPORT (Walter Okitsu) 

Walter Okitsu passed out a written report, and discussed the status of registration in California and Oregon.  He believes there is a good chance that traffic engineering will become a practice in California.  If that happens, ITE will offer to provide the PTOE exam in place of the current exam.

F.
CAREER GUIDANCE COMMITTEE REPORT (Jennifer Rosales)
Jennifer Rosales noted that the committee is ready to launch the Mentoring program with the help of coordinators Craig Grandstrom and Sam Morrissey.  Two new awards are being suggested for young professionals, or those having ten years of experience, for best paper and achievement.  It was noted that a panel of judges is needed for the paper as there may be multiple presentations simultaneously.  Instead of level of experience, an age limit of 35 was suggested.  
M/S Ken Ackeret/Randy McCourt to accept the program with the change to an age limit.
Rory Grindley added a friendly amendment that the Career Guidance committee establishes a judging committee.  Jenny Grote added a friendly amendment regarding the award policy following district procedure for multiple authors. 

G.
STUDENT AND FACULTY INITIATIVES COMMITTEE REPORT/EDUCATION COUNCIL (Alyssa Reynolds)
Alyssa Reynolds noted that 80 students attended the Sacramento meeting, which was a huge success.  She asked that the leadership help identify students that would be good candidates for awards.  She indicated that there are not always good candidates put forward for the James Kell award, so asked if the award has to be given if there is not a good candidate (it does not.)

H.
VENDOR’S COMMITTEE (Michelle Norsten)
Michelle Norsten is getting ready for Kalispell by attending other trade shows and handing out information to get vendors.  She indicated a willingness to assist with the endowment fund and vendor sponsorship of student projects.
XII.
ITE TECHNICAL COUNCIL REPORTS

Written reports were contained in the agenda package.

A. Coordinating Council

B. Transportation Planning Council

C. Education Council

D. Pedestrian & Bicycle Council

E. Parking Council

F. Goods Movement Council

G. ITS Council
XIII.
FUTURE ANNUAL MEETINGS 
Zaki Mustafa noted that there are three sections interested in holding the 2010 meeting.  Ray Chong described the prospective hotels and amenities if the meeting is held in the California Central Coast Section.  Ahmed Aburahmah from the Border Section indicated their desire to hold the meeting based on the success of the 2000 meeting.  It would likely be at the same facility.  Dalene Whitlock indicated that the Bay Area Section is excited about the opportunity of holding the meeting in either San Francisco or Oakland, where there are tremendous visitor amenities near wine country.

XIV.
ANNUAL MEETING REPORTS 

Bob Grandy complimented Bill Darnell and Karen Aspelin, LAC chairs for San Diego and Albuquerque respectively, who guided their early efforts.  He noted that after paying all the bills and repaying the advance, $27,650.59 was returned to the District.  Detailed information regarding head counts and finances is available in the final report.  Rory Grindley commended the LAC and thanked them for their hard work.  
M/S Rory Grindley/Ken Ackeret to contribute $1500 to the Northern California Section for student activities; passed. 
Michael Sanderson described the challenge of coordinating a meeting when all of the LAC members are spread around the state, and no one lives in Kalispell.  Based on the number of abstracts received, they are now considering a fourth track for Monday and Tuesday.  “Going to the Sun” is one of the premier events.  Family night will be at the Summit House; transportation to this event will be a challenge.  The keynote speaker will be Dr. Larry Swanson.  The budget has been set up very conservatively, so the LAC is comfortable that this meeting will be self-funded.  The LAC is not currently anticipating asking for more advance money as they are getting funds from the vendors already.  In keeping with the goal of making the meeting affordable, it was suggested that the price for early registration be reduced slightly.  
M/S Rory Grindley/Pat Noyes to reduce the fee for early member registration from $395 to $375; passed. 
Jennifer Rosales reported that the Portland LAC has been established, and a preliminary logo and budget developed.  An advance of $5000 to purchase Quicken, pay travel costs for the LAC Chair to attend the Kalispell meeting, and produce promotional materials was requested.  
M/S Rock Miller/Randy McCourt to advance the Portland LAC $5000.  Dalene Whitlock noted that this funding is not in this year’s budget.  Following discussion, motion defeated.  
M/S Randy McCourt/Rock Miller to advance the Portland LAC $3000.  Motion passed. 

XV.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Pat Gibson presented information on a sustainable endowment fund for student initiatives.  He discussed responses to the question of why members should contribute as well as target communities that are most likely to respond affirmatively.  He indicated that the scope of the funding should be broadened to include more than travel to the meeting.

XVI.
NEW BUSINESS 

Randy McCourt noted that the student chapters that are successful have professional involvement and suggested that by Charter and mandate there be a Section officer that is the student chapter liaison.  This would only apply to any new chapters formed at this point, but consideration should also be given to retroactively working with student chapters to amend their Charters to create this position.  There was considerable discussion about the need to mandate this type of relationship versus fostering it voluntarily.  
M/S Rory Grindley/Dalene Whitlock to refer this item to the Advisory Committee and Alyssa Reynolds to bring back in Kalispell. 

Randy McCourt discussed the need to spend the $500 book budget by giving it to chapters being reactivated if there are no new chapters.  Sacramento State has requested this money.  He noted that the cost to establish a minimal library is $1000.  
M/S Rock Miller/Randy McCourt to allocate $1100 to Sacramento State for books.  In response to concerns that this is a change in policy, Randy McCourt said that he would work on getting a policy in place for using funds to re-activate a chapter.
Action – Randy McCourt to work on updating the policy so that book funds can be used to re-activate a student chapter. 

The selection policy for future Annual Meetings was discussed in Executive Session.  There was discussion regarding the need to formalize a Board Policy for the selection procedure indicating that the preliminary round would ideally limit the formal proposals/presentations to two candidate cities, but up to three could be invited if the Board felt that there were equal qualifications among the candidates, or that each offered a different aspect or quality that would be advantageous for hosting a district meeting, like geographic location (but not such that we had neighboring cities, with the same geographic favor,  competing against each other).  The need for such a policy can be further discussed in Kalispell, where the three proposers will be invited to make presentations during the Board Meeting.
XVII.
NEXT MEETING: Sunday July 10, 2005 in Kalispell, Montana at the West Coast Hotel

XVII.
ADJOURN 

Meeting adjourned at 5:43 PM
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